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2020/21 

NOTICE OF ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING 

The 115th Annual General Meeting of the Papatoetoe Cricket Club will be held on 

Sunday July 25th at the Kolmar Sports Centre, Function Room 1 

To be chaired by the President, Nigel Hurst 

 

The order of business at an Annual General Meeting shall be:- 

(a) Apologies – Obituaries 
(b) Minutes of last AGM 
(c) Business Arising 
(d) Correspondence 
(e) Presidents Report   
(f) Chairman of the Management Committee Report 
(g) Finance Report 
(h) Election of Officers 
(i) Notices of Motion 
(j) General Business 

 

The office bearers of the club shall be as follows:- 
a. Patron 
b. President 
c. Honorary Vice President(s) – to a number to be determined by the Annual 

General Meeting 
d. Five Management Committee Members 
e. Secretary, Treasurer and Selectors shall be appointed by the Management 

Committee and the terms of appointment to be determined each year. 
f. Delegate to the Auckland Cricket Association (Inc) to be appointed by the 

Management committee. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  



PAPATOETOE CRICKET CLUB (INC) 

OFFICE BEARERS 2020/21 

PATRON 
Guy Ronaldson 

 

PRESIDENT 
Nigel Hurst 

 

HONORARY VICE PRESIDENTS 

P K Ambler, M B. Bennett, D Boyd, P Boyd, M Bradley, I Burnside, R J Cambie, J Crocker, 

W Cummins, M Deas, P Dullabh, E L Gibbs, P Hannan, P J Havill, E Hope, G Karam, J Lee, 

T Leitch, W McCormick, I McGechie, L McEntee, A McLaughlin, S McNeilage, R Meiklejohn, 

G Peach, M Peterson, R Peterson, S Peterson, B Plummer, M Plummer, J Pope, C Price, 

W Price, A Rewcastle, L Rewcastle, C Ross, G Shaw, 

S Singe, M Sua, M Switzer, P J Walker, K Wallis, S L Watt, R Weir, S Wickett, J Wright 

 

LIFE MEMBERS 

N V Burnside, D S Currie, D H Price, R G Ronaldson, F W Stamp, 

G B Troup, R M Harris, S J Poole, P O’Brien, R Price, N P Hurst, N Ronaldson, V Soma, P Boyd 

 

DECEASED LIFE MEMBERS 

D Burnside, E H Burnside, E G Bray, K R Deas, S G Gedye, C G Humphries, W Joynt, J H Price, R F 

Shearer, C A Smyth, A A Swaffield, H E Swaffield, J A Swaffield, B W D Troup, 

Dr J J Valentine, A F Winks, I H Plummer, G H M Green 

 

 

MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE 
Lindsay Rewcastle, Garry Wood, Regina Lilii, Lance Shaw, Mike Jamieson, Vijay Soma, Neil 

Ronaldson, Stephen Nelson, Logan Clark 

 

CHAIRMAN: Lindsay Rewcastle SECRETARY: Regina Lilii TREASURER: Lindsay Rewcastle 

MANAGER & COACHING DIRECTOR: Garry Wood 

HONORARY SOLICITOR: Wood, Ruck and Co.    HONORARY AUDITOR: Integrity Audit  

 

 



REPRESENTATIVES HONOURS BOARD 2020/21 

 

MEN 

AUCKLAND A 
Josh Plummer 

 

WOMEN 

AUCKLAND HEARTS 
Regina Lilii 

 

AUCKLAND U19 
Caitlin Hakeagatoa 

 

NZ MAORI SECONDARY SCHOOL 
Kiri Anderson 

Dayle Anderson 

 

 

MANUKAU DISTRICT REPRESENTATIVES 

U19M 
Ritapraj Gill  

 

U19W 
Carol Agafili  

Kiri Anderson   

Hannah Burns  

Cordelia Gallagher  

Caitlin Hakeagatoa 

Davinya Lulia  

Tailor Maika  

Megan Pearson  

Angalenna Vendt-Utakea 

 

U15W 
Dayle Anderson  

Siupeli Fakatava 

Kamayani Jolly 

 

 

 

 



PAPATOETOE CRICKET LUNCHEON WITH JOHN WRIGHT 
 
Thanks to all of you for being part of the John Wright 

Luncheon and to all our sponsors, your financial 

contribution has helped with the ongoing success of the 

Papatoetoe Cricket Club. 

As Nigel Hurst said at the luncheon, this was the first 

fundraiser of its type that Papatoetoe had ever run. Yes 

there were some things we might do differently next 

time, but overall we’re pleased with how it went and 

we raised $30K. 

This money was used for our junior cricket programs. In 

particular: 

• Our new club coach Barry Rowland. Barry joined Papatoetoe at the start of the season, he 

has coached successfully at a number of clubs in Auckland, we’re lucky to have Barry. He has 

also played 68 first class games and 46 one day games, averaging 40. He has coached many 

of the young players that have come through to the Aces and Hearts over the last 10 years. 

We expect him to do the same at Papatoetoe. 

• Our Aspire Academy. We’ve established the academy this year, we see these players being 

the basis of our Premier Men’s & Women’s teams in 5 – 10 years 

• Our school outreach programs, not just Papatoetoe, but also Otahuhu, Flat Bush and 

Mangere. 

• Our Friday night junior cricket. This is a key part of our growth strategy, we have to be strong 

here to secure the future of club over the next 20 years. 

We plan on making the lunch an annual event, with a similar theme including a NZ cricket legend as 

the guest speaker. So, we’ll be back in touch over the winter and we trust that the success of the day 

means you’ll want to be part of Papatoetoe Cricket Lunch Two. 

Once again thank you to all our Luncheon sponsors and to everyone who contributed to making it a 

very enjoyable and successful day. 

 

Yours Sincerely,  

  

 

Lindsay Rewcastle 

Chairman  

John Wright MBE 



THANK YOU TO ALL OUR GENEROUS SUPPORTERS AND 
BALL SPONSORS 

Peter Boyd 
Cecil McLean 

Neil Ronaldson 
Malcolm & Glen Rowsell 

Simon Poole 
Noel Burnside 

Gary Troup 
David Price 
Denis Currie 

Andrew Crocker 
John Crocker 

Andrew Crocker 
Brett Plummer 
Gareth Shaw 
Lance Shaw 

Noel Burnside 
Gary Peach 
Shane Singe 

 

 

 

 
 

 

Simon Poole and Josh Plummer Malcolm Rowsell, Josh Plummer, Jack Shimmin and squad 

Cecil McLean and Nav Aujla 
Peter Boyd and Stephen Money Neil Ronaldson and Nav Aujla 



SENIOR PRIZE WINNERS 
 

TEAM AWARDS 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

CLUB AWARDS 
 

Alan Larder Cup  Most Improved Player (Club Grades) Rahul Banerjee (3rd Grade) 

Rose Henare Cup Women’s Most Improved/Promising 

Player 

Megan Pearson (Reserve Women) 

Terry Peters Memorial 

Trophy  

Most Improved Player (Top Grades) Ritap Gill (Reserve Men) 

Home Performance  Bowling Daman Bhatti (Premier Men) 

Home Performance Batting Stephen Money (Premier Men) 

Stamp Cup  Wicket Keeping Nishant Sharma (United Chargers)  

Havill Cup Fielding Luke Istead (Premier Men) 

Smudge McNeillage 

Award 

Best Spin Bowler (Top Grades) Avnit Prasad (Premier Men) 

Joynt Cup  Most Wickets (All Senior Grades) Prabjyot Rehal (Reserve Men) 

Ernie Bray Memorial Women’s Highest Aggregate Regina Lilii (Premier Women) 

Swaffield Cup Highest Club Aggregate Barrington Rowland (Premier Men) 

TEAM MVP 
United Chargers Bikramjeet Singh 

All Stars Nick Gage 

Punjabi Raiders Ayush Sharma 

Eagles Kiran Athale 

Knight Riders Sukhdeep Singh 

Wale Bangers Hosea Rubeu 

6th Grade Red Kunj Patel 

3rd Grade Rajeev Rajagopal 

Premier Reserve Women Kiri Anderson 

Premier Reserve Men Jack Shimmin 

Premier Women Carol Agafili 

Premier Men Josh Plummer 



Harris Cup Best All-rounder (Club Grades) Bikramjeet Singh (United Chargers) 

Connor Cup Women’s Best All-rounder Carol Agafili (Premier Women) 

Farman Cup Best All-rounder (Top Grades) Josh Plummer (Premier Men) 

Grant Patten Memorial Sportsmanship/Club Man Award Pratik Lawande (Reserve Men) 

Webber Cup Women’s Section Merit Award Caitlin Hakeagatoa (Auckland U19) 

Hunt Cup Best Club Side Premier Reserve Men 

Deas Cup  Batsman of the Year Barrington Rowland (Premier Men)  

Warwick Trophy Committee Award Gary Troup 

Ross Robertson Trophy Pursuit of Excellence Regina Lilii (Auckland Hearts) 

Mike Reidy Memorial Club Player of the Year Josh Plummer (Premier Men) 

 

 

2020/21 SEASON RESULTS 

Most Runs 

Barrington Rowland - 1076 Runs 

Most Wickets 
Prabjyot Rehal - 42 Wickets (incl. 3 x 5WI) 

 
 

 
 

Josh Plummer - Club Player of the Year  Carol Agafili – Women’s Best All-rounder 

 

Barrington Rowland – Most Runs  

 

Prabjyot Rehal – Most Wickets 

 



 
Batting Centuries 

 

Barrington Rowland Premier Men 173* vs GUCC, 125 vs ERCC, 108 vs ECC 

Hosea Ruben One Day 4A Wale Bangers 106* vs SNLCC 

Sumanjeet Singh One Day 3A Eagles 152* vs Oratia UCC 

Josh Plummer Premier Men 120 vs Ellerslie CC 

Luke Istead Premier Men 105 vs HCCC 

Stephen Money Premier Men 135 vs GUCC  

Harry Singhi United Chargers 

Papatoetoe 108* vs TDCC 

Shane Setia Premier Reserve Men & 

Premier Men 121* vs TDCC, 121* vs Parnell CC 

Nitin Kumar One Day 2B Punjabi 

Raiders 113 vs SNLCC 

Sukhdeep Singh One Day 3A Knight Riders 100 vs Punjabi Raiders, 196 vs 3A Eagles, 113 

Prabjyot Rehal Premier Reserve Men 114 vs GUCC 

Tutara Katoa One Day 4A Wale Bangers 159 vs SNLCC, 104 vs ERCC 

Gurchain Singh One Day 3A Knight Riders 128 

Bhalinder Singh One Day 3A Knight Riders 103 

Kiran Athale One Day 3A Eagles 103 vs Parnell CC 

Parwandeep Grewal One Day 3A Knight Riders 126 

Prabhdeep Singh One Day 3A Knight Riders 100 

 

Hattrick  
Monty Singh 

 

Bowling 5+ Wickets in an Innings  

Tatira Tauia One Day 4A Wale Bangers 5/35 vs 4A Masters 

Alex Simon Barnabas One Day 3A Knight Riders 5/29 vs ERCC 

Monty Singh One Day 3A Knight Riders 5 Wickets 

Ravinder Mohar One Day 3A Knight Riders 6 Wickets 



Raj Patel One Day 3A Eagles 5/20 vs HCCC, 5/36 vs CCC 

Yusuf Michael One Day 3A Eagles 5/16 vs Parnell CC, 5/35 vs BCCC 

Kiran Athale One Day 3A Eagles 5/56 vs PCC Knight Riders 

Vernon Lobo One Day 3A Eagles 5/37 vs Oratia UCC 

Rahul Kapoor One Day 2B Punjabi Raiders 6/45 vs PCC Knight Riders 

Darron McMurchy One Day 2A All Stars 5/14 vs AUCC, 5/48 vs ERCC, 5/60 vs ECC 

Dion Murdoch One Day 2A All Stars 5/16 vs CCC 

Bikramjeet Singh One Day United Chargers 6/25 vs AISC, 6/27 vs TDCC 

Pamz Singh 6th Grade Red 5/25 vs WCC 

Pratik Lawande Premier Reserve Men 5/36 vs ECB 

Sukhjap Singh Premier Reserve Men 5/54 vs BCCC 

Prabjyot Rehal Premier Reserve Men 7/39 vs NSCC, 5/29 vs HPCC, 6/68 vs SNLCC 

Jack Shimmin Premier Reserve Men 5/31 vs Parnell CC 

Daman Bhatti Premier Men 7/22 vs AUCC  

Navdeep Aujla Premier Men 6/84 vs SNLCC 

Sunit Birla Premier Men 5/43 vs HCCC 

Sahil Kumar 3rd Grade 5/29 vs SNLCC 

 

Kilikiti Section 

 

33 USOS WOMEN 

Fair play Award - Joanne Autagavaia 

Most Improved - Joy Ape 

Batting MVP - Leia Mataafa 

Bowling MVP - Carol Agafili 

 

33 USOS MEN 

Fair play Award - Fou Laulu  

Fielding MVP - Geoff Tanoai 

Batting MVP - Lalovi Leaupepe  

Bowling MVP - Mark Tuala 

 

 



     2020/2021 JUNIOR PRIZE WINNERS  

 

TEAM AWARDS 

Junior Sprites 

Spirit of Cricket Award for regular attendance, passion for the 

game and promising ability in cricket. 

Gurnoor Singh 

Spencer Storey 

Parmeet Singh 

Nadia Bland 

 

 

 

 

 

Team Most Improved Coach’s Choice MVP  

U10 Clark Jaiansh Kumar Aarav Singh Siddharth Praveen Kumar 

U10 Istead Dilshan Kandola Amanjot Singh Dhaliwal Jarnail Singh 

U11 Plummer Aiden Narayan Zawair Khan Malachi Driller 

U12 Avengers Aryan Sharifi Yasir Khan Luca Bland 

U15 Young Guns Saket Kapania Pratyush Khatiwada Arshdeep Singh 

PCC U15 Boys   Pahul Virk 

U16 Lilii Girls Poppy vanRensburg Siupeli Fakatava Ananya Sharma 
 

 

BATTING AWARDS 

Batting Half-Centuries 
U15 Young Guns Saket Kapania 55 

U15 Boys Austin Sood 73, 59, 53 

U15 Boys Pahul Virk 50, 92*, 55, 54, 50 

U15 Boys Aaron Virdi 52*, 51, 61, 57 

U15 Boys Guransh Robbie Singh 53*, 53 

 

Junior Batting 30+ Runs Award 
 

U16 Lilii Dayle Anderson 42 

U15 Young Guns Aarian Kaishiv Sharma 39*, 31*, 40, 31 

U15 Young Guns Pratyush Khatiwada 32*, 30*, 35* 

U15 Young Guns Saket Kapania 39* 

U15 Young Guns Rajveer Singh Grewal 36* 



U15 Young Guns Arshpreet Singh Kandola 44, 34* 

U15 Young Guns Arshdeep Singh 41 

U12 Avengers Hardik Bahal 32*, 34* 

U12 Avengers Luca Bland 39*, 47*, 47*, 34*, 38*, 33* 

U12 Avengers Aryan Sharifi 30* 

U10 Istead Amanjot Singh Dhaliwal 31* 

U11 Plummer Manvir Singh 30 

U11 Plummer  Aaryan Tribhuwan 30  

 
 

Most Runs - Aaron Virdi - 602 Runs 
 

 

BOWLING AWARDS 

5+ Wickets Award 

U15 Young Guns Manav Kumar 5-31 vs BCCC 

 

 
 

 
 
 

4+ Wickets Award 
 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

Most Wickets - Hardil Singh - 34 Wickets 

 

U15 Young Guns Arshdeep Singh 4-14 vs BCCC 

U15 Young Guns Aarian Kaishiv Sharma 4-34 vs AUCC 

U15 Boys Hardil Singh 4-9 vs SNLCC, 4-31 vs NSCC 

U10 Clark Nishaan Singh Grewal 4-8 vs HPCC 

U10 Istead Jarnail Singh 4-16 vs AUCC 

U10 Istead Ruhaan Kapania 4-6 vs AUCC 

Manav Kumar 

U10 Istead 30+ Runs 
U11 Plummer 30+ Runs U12 Avengers 30+ Runs 

U15 Young Guns 30+ Runs 



CLUB AWARDS 

Louisa Lakua Memorial Cup  Outstanding Volunteer Deborah Bland 

Peach Product Cup Most Wickets Junior Club Hardil Singh 

Bill Joynt Memorial Cup Highest Aggregate Youth Section Aaron Virdi 

Burnside Cup 
Most Outstanding Junior Cricketer of 

the Year  
Pahul Virk 

 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

  

Junior Award Winners 



MINUTES OF THE 114th 

ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING OF THE 
PAPATOETOE CRICKET CLUB 

 
Held on the 5th July 2020 at 4pm at the Kolmar Sports Centre 

 
 

President Nigel Hurst officially opened the meeting at 4pm.  
 
Present: Garry Wood, Peter Boyd, Nigel Hurst, Regina Lilii, Josh Plummer, Rajeev Rajagopal, Logan Clark, 
Nicholas Holden, Jo Holden, Vijay Soma, Mike Jamieson, Paula Gruber, Peter Ambler, Neil Ronaldson, Simon 
Poole, James Kemp, Lindsay Rewcastle, Kevin Henderson, David Price, Denis Currie, Gary Troup, Darron 
McMurchy, Anthony Lazell, Nick Cage, Stephen Nelson, Daniel Neilson, Gareth Shaw, Lance Shaw, Nic Gage, 
Wally Stamp 
 

1. Apologies 
Paul O’Brien, Noel Burnside, Roger Harris, Rodney Price, Bhupinder Singh, Guy Ronaldson,  

Moved apologies to be accepted Mike Jamieson; Seconded Gary Troup    
  Carried. 

 
2. Obituaries  

Nigel mentioned the passing of honorary Life Member, Jerry Green. Nigel gave a short summary of 
Jerry’s playing days and some great memories they had. Also, mentioned that there is a write-up of 
Jerry in the Annual Booklet.   

 
3. Confirmation of Minutes from 113th Annual General Meeting 

 
a) Matters arising from 113th Annual General Meeting Minutes:  L Shaw to be added to Vice 

Presidents, Life Members P Boyd, N Ronaldson to be taken out. 
Moved that the minutes be accepted as a fair and accurate record, Neil Ronaldson; Seconded 
Peter Boyd.  

Carried. 
 

4. Correspondence: 
a. PCC (Garry): Nigel Hurst asked Garry Wood for any correspondence to the Club. Garry Wood 

confirmed that only day-to-day emails are received.  
 

b. ACA Report: Nigel called James Kemp to the front to provide ACA report.  
- James Kemp gave a quick summary of the playing season including Aces and Hearts winning 
their respective titles and contracted Black Caps and White Ferns players. Also confirmed 
that the international and domestic playing schedules are not yet available and is likely to 
come out in August with the delay due to Covid-19.  
- Also provided a quick summary of the Batfirst initiative that was introduced to low-decile 
schools.  
- Mentioned the increased numbers in umpires and their workload with over 1600 standing 
days.  
- The season saw a steady growth across all grades.  
- ACA have committed to $870K package for all Clubs. Also mentioned that there is an opt-in 
and opt-out programme for the hardship fund for ball costs.  
- ACA are also providing Professional Development (PD) opportunities for Club Managers.  
- ACA are also in a cross-code working group with winter codes. Winter codes will finish up at 
the end of sept with cricket starting in the last week of October and finishing last week of 
March.  



- James thanked the club for all their efforts at this time and asked the floor for questions.  
- Denis asked for feedback around financial struggles and wanted insight into how we 
compare to other clubs especially around success with grant funding.  
James mentioned that all other clubs are in the same boat around grant funding and advised 
that all Clubs get grants in as soon as possible.  
- Denis asked whether ACA have any additional support after Covid-19 and whether direct 
grants are available for clubs to help with the impact of Covid.  
James mentioned that no additional funding is available but mentioned that some clubs have 
been able to access the ANZ community funding. Peter Boyd mentioned that we are able to 
get up to 10K. 
- Kevin Henderson raised a question around current water issues and whether it would affect 
the upcoming season.  
James mentioned that ACA is aware and have been talking to local contractors and 
confirmed that it is looking positive with low impact on the season at this stage.  
No further questions. 

 
Nigel Hurst thanked James Kemp for his time to deliver ACA’s report and thanked ACA for their ongoing 
support of the Club.  
 

5. President’s Report 
a. Nigel gave those present some time to read through the report.  

Moved Gary Troup; Seconded Denis Currie that the Presidents report was taken as read and 
accepted.   

   Carried. 
 

6. Chairman of the Management Committee Report: 
a. Nigel gave those present some time to read through the report. 

Moved Peter Boyd, Seconded Garry Wood the Chairman’s report was taken as read and 
accepted.   

Carried. 
 

7. Presentation and adoption of Annual Report and Draft Balance Sheet for 2019/20  
a. Financial Report:  

Nigel handed over to General Manager, Garry Wood. 
i. Garry mentioned that the Club has struggled financially over the past season. 

Mentioned that we have coached 4000-5000 kids at least once this season. 
Mentioned that schools coaching has been costly and that the Club is trying to cut 
back.  

ii. In regards to revenue, the Club lost a lot of support from gaming machine trusts e.g. 
Akarana funding went from 30K to 5K. The Club also didn’t get the sponsorship that 
they had hoped for due to Covid-19. However, the deal is still on the table for next 
season. Also mentioned that the Club’s revenue has been in fundraising and 
sponsorship but the Club hasn’t been great at event management.  

iii. Delved into aspects of the Financial Report and pointed out that it is a draft at this 
stage as it is currently sitting with the auditor. 

iv. Mentioned that there are no cash reserves as the Club sold shares to keep finances 
afloat. Objective for next season is to put money aside for reserves as contingency. 

v. Credit/Expenses down.  
vi. Loan from Bhupinder Singh that needs to be paid back. 

vii. Donations and fundraising down. However, there was a significant push during Level 
4 lockdown where past players/members pushed donations up. 

viii. Mentioned struggle with collecting member subscriptions but made mention of how 
outstanding Simon Poole was as Club Manager with collecting subs.  

ix. Three years ago the Club was using MYOB then moved to Xero to try and link 
invoicing with Crichq subscriptions. 

x. Budget going forward is currently underway and Garry Wood was welcome to 
questions around this and made a mention of a potential change in the committee, 



and that the incoming chairman is on board with a process. Will endeavour to put a 
lid on spending. 

xi. Garry made mention of the impact of Covid19 and that it was positive in terms of 
wage subsidies and loans which has enabled the Club to stabilize cash flow during 
this period. Also mentioned that it helped the Club reflect on our business and that 
there is still quite a lot of work to do on that. 

xii. Garry mentioned that he will get the constitution done as soon as possible. 
 
Garry to open the floor up for questions. 
Nigel thanked Garry Wood for his efforts. 
 

 Moved: Neil Ronaldson that the financial report be accepted; Seconded Gary Troup.  
  Carried. 

 
8. Election of Officers for the 2020-21 Season 

a. Lindsay Rewcastle nominated by Peter Boyd into the Management Committee; Seconded 
Gary Troup. 

b. Lance Shaw nominated by Peter Boyd into the Management Committee, Seconded Gary 
Troup. 

c. Mike Jamieson nominated by Peter Boyd into the Management Committee, Seconded Gary 
Troup. 

d. Vijay Soma nominated by Peter Boyd into the Management Committee, Seconded Gary 
Troup. 

e. Neil Ronaldson nominated by Peter Boyd into the Management Committee, Seconded Gary 
Troup. 

f. Balraj Gil nominated by Garry Wood into the Management Committee, Seconded Neil 
Ronaldson. 

g. Karthikeyan Chandrasekar by Garry Wood into the Management Committee, Seconded Neil 
Ronaldson. 

  
Neil Ronaldson moved that all listed nominations for committee for 2020/21 be accepted; Seconded 
by Peter Ambler.   
          Carried. 
 
Nigel asked for any further Management Committee nominations from the floor: 
 Steven Neilson was nominated. Moved Neil Ronaldson; Seconded Mike Jamieson. 

Logan Clark was nominated. Moved Peter Boyd, Seconded Neil Ronaldson.  
 
Nigel Hurst left the stand for election of President with Garry Wood taking the chair.  
Garry Wood called for Nigel Hurst to be re-elected as President.  
 Moved Gary Troup, Seconded Mike Jamieson. 
 
Nigel Hurst resumed the Chair and called for Guy Ronaldson to be re-elected as Patron. 
 Moved Josh Plummer; Seconded Gareth Shaw. 
          Carried. 
 

9. General Business 
a. Dan Neilson asked about whether our honours boards are stored somewhere and if they will 

be put up again. Nigel Hurst confirmed that they are stored somewhere and Kolmar have 
confirmed that there is no allocated space to put them up, unfortunately.  
Mike Jamieson made mention of a potential electronic honours board and Nigel reiterated 
that the Club definitely does need to do something to display the history of our club. Perhaps 
starting with asking Kolmar for a small space to hang premier photos. Also, even the idea of 
having a movable piece for photos and honours boards. Nigel reaffirmed that the Club will 
definitely look into it. 

b. Denis Currie recognised Peter Boyd and Gary Troup who are standing down from the 
Committee and mentioned the 9 new nominees who are willing to go onto the committee. 



Also asked James Kemp to take information from our AGM back to ACA. And made mention 
of Garry Wood’s Financial Report summary and is feeling more positive about the club and 
thanked the committee for their efforts. 

c. Nigel asked everyone to refer to the back page around office bearers and made a special 
mention around the history with himself and Peter Boyd and acknowledged the many years 
Peter has put into the Club as Chairman. Nigel thanked Peter dearly and that the Club is 
indebted to him.  

d. Nigel also acknowledged Gary Troup and his great contribution over the years and asked the 
floor to give them a round of applause. 

e. Gary Troup endorsed what Nigel said and acknowledged Peter for what he has done over the 
years and how much he has shouldered a lot of the Club’s struggles himself. Also made 
mention of how encouraging it is to see the number of people who have put their hand up 
for the Committee and that he will always be around to support the Club. Also acknowledged 
David, Denis and Simon Poole for all their efforts, and reiterated that their hearts are in the 
Club and would like to see it succeed. Mentioned the importance of the Club’s memorabilia 
and endorsed the idea of a moving piece. Gary also made mention of how the Club is 
conscious of the importance of raising funds which has been left to Garry Wood and Regina 
Lilii to do it all which is hard with it being a 12-month role as opposed to seasonal like the 
‘old times’. Acknowledged the great facilities that we have and the importance of getting the 
communication with Kolmar right. Also asked James to go back to ACA around getting 
reassurance that ACA will continue to maintain good governance of the grounds.  

f. Gary Troup also announced an upcoming event where former Black Cap and Papatoetoe 
player, John Wright will be a special guest speaker at a luncheon on the 18th September that 
the Club is organising. Pointed out his photo on the wall and mentioned that he has a great 
story to tell with all his IPL experiences. This will be a significant fundraiser for the Club as 
there will also be raffles and auctions. Gary is hopeful that if successful, that this will be an 
annual club event. 
 
Nigel asked the floor for any other items and thanked Gary Troup for his words, and thanked 
Peter Boyd again. 
 

g. Darron McMurchy thanked Garry Wood for his efforts over the season, and made special 
mention of his patience and flexibility and is looking forward to working with him again next 
season.  
 
Nigel thanked Regina Lilii as well for her efforts. 
 
Nigel asked the floor for anything else.  

 
With there being no further business, President Nigel Hurst officially closed the 114th Annual General 
Meeting at 4.45pm. 
 

  

  
  



Chairman’s Report 

As we look back on the 2020/21 season, there is no doubt it was one of the strangest we’ve lived 
through. Covid-19 dominated the season, even when we were in Level 1, there was the constant 
question of what is in front of us, what disruptions we would have to deal with. 
 
The culmination for our club was the Papatoetoe cluster in February that disputed our community 
and our club. What I can say though is that throughout the season our players, volunteers, 
supporters and administrators really stood up and got the club through the season. So thank you to 
you all. 
 
It was a mixed season for the club. Our Premier Women’s team was decimated by players returning 
to Samoa & players deciding in the environment we were facing they would sit the season out. This 
made for a very challenging year on the field. 
 
Two positives on the playing side though, there is a good group of 
younger players coming through the club, they may still be a 
season or two away from moving up to Premier Women, but the 
future is bright. 
 
The second positive is as we saw at the prizegiving a number of 
women players made rep sides, NZ Maori, Auckland age group & 
the Hearts. So congratulations to all of them. 
 
Our Premier Men had an OK season, some really good games, 
others not so much. The Premier Men got to the semi-finals of the T20, final of the Richard Jones 
One Day & kept their place in the Hedley Howarth two-day competition. And they won the Hellaby 
Hunt Cup that is played between Papatoetoe and Howick Pakuranga. 
 
So it wasn’t a lost season, but as we look at next season we are looking at a number of initiatives to 
make the Premier Men more competitive. You will see these initiatives roll out over the winter. 
The Premier Reserve & Third Grade Men had their moments, but again we have to look at how we 
get them winning championships. 
 
Congratulations to the Papatoetoe Knight Riders on their one-day championship win and their 
promotion for next season. 
 
Last but not least on our players are junior teams. Thank you to the parent volunteers that kept 
these teams running and thank you to the junior players for turning up to play. 
 
One real positive aspect of our 
junior club was the formation of the 
Aspire Academy in 20/21. According 
to our coaches, real progress was 
made by the first intake of eight 
boys, we see them as the future of 
the Premier Men’s team. The 
second intake has just been chosen 
& again we see them progressing 
through the club. 
 

NZ Maori & Auckland Reps 

ASPIRE Academy with Black Cap Lockie Ferguson & Machine Road 



One junior initiative we’re working on is a strategic alliance with the Flat Bush Cricket Club. Still to be 
finalised but the concept is Flat Bush will expand their Sunday T20 to cover Papatoetoe and 
Papatoetoe will help juniors in Flat Bush and Botany by bringing them into our coaching programs. 
This will include the Flat Bush and Botany schools. 
 
 

The one real highlight for the club was the John 
Wright lunch. Again it was Covid disrupted but we 
got through this. As an event it highlighted 
everything that is good about the Papatoetoe 
Cricket Club. Gary Troup did a magnificent job 
organising the event, not only with his vision of how 
it could work but also in bringing in sponsorship and 
auction items. And the volunteers that backed Gary 
up, too many to name. But I must make special 
mention of Nigel Hurst, who on the day was superb 
as MC.  

 
On the financial side, money was tight throughout the season, but we did end up with a small profit, 
the first time the club has done this in 3 seasons. As we look forward we have to tighten up our 
administrative systems and raise more funding through sponsorships. 
 
One last point, thank you to everyone who made me feel welcome on my return to the club. You 
couldn’t have been more welcoming. I now have a much better understanding of what the needs are 
and the committee, administrators & volunteers will be focusing on delivering these improvements 
over the next 2 – 3 years. 
 
Let’s have a great 21/22 season. 
 
 
Lindsay Rewcastle 
Chairman 
 
 

 

 

 

 

  

Guest Speaker John Wright MBE 



President’s Report 
 
What a difference a year makes. This time last year we were in full lockdown the season had been 
severely curtailed and days spent in the ‘bubble’ rolled into each other as we awaited a reprieve 
from the sanctions in place. By October a sense of normality was slowly entering our daily lives. 
  
This season was a successful one in many ways. The fundraiser at the beginning of the new season 
was a fantastic success. Club members old and new joined together, and through the efforts of the 
organizing committee led by Gary Troup, saw an outcome more than we could have wanted. To 
those who provided funding goods and activities for auction and raffles my sincerest thanks. It was 
heart-warming to see members of the club from days gone by support this with many traveling from 
a distance to attend. The support from our local community was outstanding. Thanks to Barfoot and 
Thompson for the financial support and being there on the day to assist with the live auction. To the 
committee members your efforts on the day assisted the smooth running of a highly successful day. 
Gary and Regina your tireless work not just on the day but throughout the season is appreciated. 
 
The committee this year in the very capable hands of Lindsay Rewcastle have done a splendid job 
and hopefully the fruits of their collective efforts will come to fruition in the coming years. In any 
successful organization, consistency and long-term commitment is a key to success. I hope that the 
majority of you raise your hand at the AGM and continue to lead us through what for all sports and 
not just at grassroots are very troubled times.   
 
To all of you who donned the famous Red Cap my sincerest thanks. As I have said a club is about 
people. Without people we would not exist. To those who excelled in their respective roles in either 
batting, bowling, or fielding, congratulations or my sincerest apologies for not being there on 
prizegiving night to recognize your achievements but due to poor health, I was unable to attend. 
 
To those who coached at both senior and junior level you have my admiration. As a college sports 
coach myself the time and effort you put in is usually beyond the call of duty! I Hope you are all 
willing to take this on in the coming season. 
 
To Barry George and his hardworking team thanks for providing a fantastic environment in which we 
can enjoy our chosen sport. 
 
I wish all club members a safe and warm winter. Players take time to reflect on your season and look 
for areas of your game that need improvement. To our life members and club members stay warm 
stay safe see you all in October. 
 
 
Kindest Regards, 
 
Nigel Hurst 
President/Life Member 

 

  



General Manager’s Report 
 

The 2020-21 season proved to be a season of dealing with significant disruption. With Covid-19 

impacting on the end of the previous season, no-one really knew what the incoming seasion held. 

Due to the lockdowns in March and April the senior and junior prizegivings were held in conjunction 

with the AGM in late July. This proved to be a really good idea as it then meant the AGM was really 

well attended.  

At the AGM a completely new committee was welcomed in. They were: Lindsay Rewcastle, Neil 

Ronaldson, Lance Shaw, Mike Jamieson, Stephen Nelson, Balraj Gill and Logan Clark. This was really 

heartening to see so much fresh energy and thinking prepared to help with the running of the Club. 

Lindsay Rewcastle was appointed as the new Chairman to follow Peter Boyd.  

My thanks to Peter who toiled away for quite a few years largely to get the Club through some tough 

times, along with the advice and support of Gary Troup. Both were solid rocks on which the staff 

based decisions and actions for a long time, however it is really encouraging to see a lot of new faces 

at Committee meetings. 

A special mention of Nigel Hurst who remains on as President and supports the Club with his sage 

advice and unmistakeable presence as an MC at so many of the Club’s functions. 

The run into the 2020 season was challenging to say the least. With the initial impact of covid 19 the 

off and pre season had a very different feel to nomal. The amount of legistlation and rules that 

impacted on the start of winter trainings added so much confusion and frustration to the start up, 

but such was the impact of the virus. 

One very important result of covid was three less junior teams registering than the previous season, 

and one less men’s grade side. Whether this was disrectly due to covid is debateable, but it meant 

the Club failed to reach the threshold for principle  club status for last season year and will be put on 

notice by Auckland Cricket. This has implications for the ACA grant the Club gets and could see us 

lose about $10k in external funding, however with enough time to address the situation I am 

confident the Club will do better in the recruitment of new players, especially in the junior section. 

Finding enough income is always an issue as the Club walks a financial tightrope. Getting 

sponsorship was identified as a must do and we thought we had signed off a very good deal for the 

three year sponsorship with local builders, Designer Homes. However after just one payment covid 

struck again as the sponsors found themselves in a tricky financial postion and have not contributed 

to our income again, to this point. This had a significant inmpact on the Club’s projected cashflow 

towards the end of the financial year as we didn’t get some of the grants we applied for and were 

left with expenses to settle such as prizegiving awards out of existing funds. 

Every year income is very low from around February through to when subs start coming in around 

August. Last year was no exception. The support in donations and match ball sponsorship was well 

appreciated as old Boys again supported the Club as they always have.  

The Club gereally did well with the grants that were applied for with a slight rise in income up from 

the previous year. However it would be unwise to to think we will continue to get close to that level 

from that source every year. With that in mind we really do need to look ar sponsorship and 

fundraising with an intent to signifcantly improve on these two segments of our revenue streams.   



In late October the Club organised a hugely successful fundraising luncheon with ex Black Cap 

captain and Papatoetoe player, John Wright, as the guest speaker. It is this sort of club based 

initiative that needs to be bedded in as part of our fundraising DNA. Huge pludits to Gary Troup who 

worked so hard to mke a success with this function by driving the efforts in finding sponsors and 

auction donations and in making sure all of the component parts were aligned and in place. Many 

others helped in large and small ways, and we appreciated support from sponsors that included 

Barfoot and Thompson, Chillex, Cooper Tyres in Manukau. 

Along with the introduction of the new sponsor, the Club went through a complete makeover of the 

playing uniforms. While it will take another season to see all the changes across all teams, it is 

intended the new playing uniforms add some pride to playing for the Club, both on and off the field. 

In addition the Club employed well known local 

cricketer, Barrington Rowland in the role as Head 

Coach. Barringon had a very strong playing record in 

Indai during his formative years, with over 5000 runs 

scored at domestic level in local competitions. 

Barrington is passionate about coaching aspiring 

players and has made an immediate impression of all 

sections of the Club where he has been working. 

A new initiative was the instigation of the ASPIRE 

Academy. Intake one saw eight young club members beteeen the age of twelve and fifteen invited 

to attend regular sessions under the tutelege of Head Coach, Barrington Rowland. These boys train 

2-3 hours a wek with Barrington with a view to growing very good young cricketers as part of the 

Club’s aim of being a contender at the higher grades in the near future. As part of the 2020 sessions 

the Club used Kyle Jamieson, Lochie Freguson and Colin Munro as guest presenters. 

Lockie Ferguson gives advice to the group. 

 

Working in conjunction with Kolmar, the Club ran 

successful holiday programmes in each of the school 

holiday breaks. This initiative proved to be very 

popular in all sections of the Club, and should 

become a great place for young cricketers to 

improve their skills as well as provide another handy 

revenue stream. It is intended for these to be 

regular fixtures in the annual calendar. 

Head Coach Barrington Rowland. 

The first intake with Kyle Jamieson. 

School Holiday net session. 



Another initiative was to link in 

with a local Samoan youth group 

and create a Kilikiti section as part 

of the membership. This is the first 

formal collaboration of its kind in 

New Zealand. The highlight was the 

first ever one day Kilikiti 

tournament in NZ specifically for 

women and was hosted at 

Papatoetoe. It is hoped that these 

connections into the local 

community will enable and grow 

participation to ensure the Club 

has the membership to sustain a viable principal Club. 

School activity was reduced due to the uncertainty of Covid, but the Club still managed to meet 

delivery targets for grants received. The question, as always is how to do more than just catch 

numbers. With the new Chairman having some proposals about where the club should target 

schools and why, some of the activities should bring real payback for the membership strength.  

 

A reminder to all members should check the website and newsletter for regular updates 

 

Regards, 

Garry Wood 

Club Manager 

  

Women's Kilikiti Competition hosted at Papatoetoe Rec Ground. 

HOWZAT cricket at Dawson School Non-stop cricket at Flatbush School. 



Premier Men’s Report 
It was great to be back playing for Papatoetoe after nearly 

two seasons out overseas. For me, there is nothing better 

than putting on the Papatoetoe colours and leading the 

team is a great honour.  

Firstly I’d like to thank the committee for all their support 

throughout the season. I as well as all of the boys would 

like to personally thank Lindsay for all the work he has done 

in particular his support and words with the team were greatly appreciated this was highlighted by 

our win over Howick Pakuranga which I know he thoroughly enjoyed.  It was great to have Lance 

Shaw leading selection this season. It is never an easy job and the value he added to the squad was 

evident. Barrington Rowland arrived at the club with great enthusiasm and this fed into the playing 

group. A vastly experienced player and coach he exceeded expectations and is a great guy to have at 

the club. We must keep guys like Baz in our community. 

We played some fantastic cricket throughout the season and feel our results are a fair reflection of 

where we are at as a team. In all three formats, we showed we can match it with the best teams in 

Auckland and the challenge moving forward is to achieve greater consistency and play our best 

cricket in knock out games. 

In the T20 competition, we made it through to the semi-finals before 

being beaten by east coast bays. At halfway we restricted them to 

130 and thought we had kept them well below par on a decent 

wicket. Unfortunately, it rained for close to an hour leaving us 

needing 70 off 8 overs. This bought Bays back into the contest and 

then lost two early wickets in our chase and never really recovered. 

Normally we would chase that 9/10 but couldn’t get over the line. To 

that point we played some aggressive cricket lead by the top order. 

All the batters stood up at various times and winning 5 out of 7 in the group stages showed what we 

can do. Two of our best wins were against rivals Howick Pakuranga and Parnell. Our bowling group 

was fantastic and showed great composure to get us ahead in most games. 

The one-day competition was our most realistic chance of a 

competition win. With the new competition structure, we were 

placed in the bottom 8 and before the season we knew anything 

less than winning was going to be disappointing. Again we won 5 

out of 7 on our way to qualifying for the semi-finals. We got a little 

luck not needing to play the semi due to Covid. In terms of the 

cricket we played the 50 over games were probably where we let 

our standards slip the most and at times let the opponent back into 

the game from very strong positions. We had 5 hundreds in this 

competition which was pleasing 

to see. Josh Plummer and Barrington lead from the front and Luke 

Istead showed what he can do at the back end of an innings. In 

most games, we put a big score on the board and then the bowlers 

would finish the job. Sunit Birla was a real stand out in this 

competition and led the attack well. In the end, we lost to a good 

Eden Roskill team in the final. Having beat them twice already this 

Logan Clark 

Sunit Birla 

Barrington Rowland 

Premier Men in new playing uniform. 



season we were confident going into the game. Unfortunately, we were outplayed on the day and 

they deserved their win. Hopefully, we can go one further next season. 

The two-day competition highlighted our inconsistency 

as a team and in the end, we’re well off the pace of the 

top teams. For me, we just didn’t score enough runs to 

put pressure on the opposition. Too often we were 3 or 

4 down at lunch and asking far too much of the lower 

order. In the end, we beat the teams that we needed to 

below us on the table and managed to stay up with a bit 

of breathing room. To be more competitive next season 

the pressure is on the batters to put the numbers up 

and am sure we all will be looking to rectify that. Daman Bhatti was fantastic with the new ball and 

always looked threatening and am sure he will build on this next season. 

Overall it was a good season and I know that we have learnt some valuable lessons this season. 

Several guys gained some valuable experience which they will build on. It was great to see Avnit 

Prasad, Arnie Yugaraja and Rihaan Sayed make valuable contributions in the white ball competition. 

Shane Setia showed his class with a 100 in the last innings of the season and sure he will build on 

that. 

Lastly thanks to the senior players for making the season enjoyable. In particular Logan Clark, 

Barrington Rowland and Josh Plummer were valuable sounding boards over a few beers or a coffee 

thanks lads. 

Stephen Money 

Premier Captain 

Premier Men Batting 

Player Mat Inn NO 100s 50s 4s 6s HS Runs Ave BF SR 

Barrington Rowland 23 26 1 3 5 119 6 173* 1076 43.04 1508 71.35 

Logan Clark 22 25 3 0 4 62 12 95 741 33.68 1083 68.42 

Luke Istead 23 25 1 1 2 50 30 105 672 28 631 106.5 

Josh Plummer 23 26 0 1 4 68 28 120 595 22.88 548 108.58 

Stephen Money 23 22 4 1 2 52 1 135 449 24.94 693 64.79 

Shane Setia 9 11 2 1 0 29 1 121* 257 28.56 553 46.47 

Arnie Yugaraja 15 17 1 0 0 23 5 41* 220 13.75 247 89.07 

Navdeep Aujla 20 20 2 0 0 16 3 40 180 10 296 60.81 

Arminder Sohal 7 9 1 0 1 17 2 62 151 18.88 247 61.13 

Daman Bhatti 20 14 3 0 0 10 3 17 119 10.82 235 50.64 

Daman Bhatti celebrates a wicket with Nav Aujla 



Stuart Money 7 7 1 0 0 6 1 27 92 15.33 124 74.19 

Sukhjap Singh 1 1 0 0 1 7 1 74 74 74 132 56.06 

Rihan Sayed 13 11 3 0 0 5 1 22 69 8.63 99 69.7 

Sunit Birla 21 14 9 0 0 6 2 26 62 12.4 121 51.24 

Ritapraj Gill 6 5 0 0 0 3 4 24 58 11.6 147 39.46 

Pratik Lawande 3 2 0 0 0 5 1 37 37 18.5 39 94.87 

Avnit Prasad 18 9 7 0 0 1 0 11* 29 14.5 86 33.72 

Navi Deol 3 3 0 0 0 2 0 8 17 5.67 34 50 

Prabjyot Rehal 1 1 0 0 0 1 0 4 4 4 8 50 

Navdeep Aujla 1 1 0 0 0 0 0 1 1 1 2 50 

 

Premier Men Bowling 

Player Mat BB M R W 5WI 10WM BBI Ave SR 

Daman Bhatti 20 906 14 702 31 1 0 7/22 22.65 29.23 

Josh Plummer 23 1161 19 911 30 0 0 4/46 30.37 38.7 

Sunit Birla 21 749 7 594 25 1 0 5/43 23.76 29.96 

Navdeep Aujla 20 754 14 621 23 1 0 6/84 27 32.78 

Luke Istead 23 842 23 536 22 0 0 4/50 24.36 38.27 

Avnit Prasad 18 798 3 673 17 0 0 3/37 39.59 46.94 

Rihan Sayed 13 410 3 408 9 0 0 3/21 45.33 45.56 

Barrington Rowland 23 352 2 261 7 0 0 1/0 37.29 50.29 

Avnit Prasaad 1 48 2 34 3 0 0 3/34 11.33 16 

Stuart Money 7 17 0 18 2 0 0 2/18 9 8.5 

Pratik Lawande 3 108 0 90 2 0 0 2/64 45 54 

Prabjyot Rehal 1 24 1 24 1 0 0 1/24 24 24 

Navdeep Aujla 1 6 0 7 0 0 0 0/7 - - 

Arnie Yugaraja 15 30 0 32 0 0 0 0/32 - - 



Premier Women’s Report 

Amidst all of Covid-19’s uncertainties we always knew this season was going to be a challenging one 

on various levels. We lost a core group of last season’s squad to either injury or needing a ‘gap-

season’, and with the borders closed we were also without our two experienced Samoan 

International players, Kolotita Lui Nonu and last season’s Auckland Cricket Women’s Player of the 

Year, Taofi Lafai. However, Northern Spirit seamer, Mereana Hyde returned to us after taking a 

season off to recover from ACL reconstruction surgery. We also recruited Northern Spirit spin-twins, 

Charlotte Sarsfield (who also played for Papatoetoe over 10 years ago) and Irish International, 

Eimear Richardson. So on paper, we still had plenty of knowledge and experience within the side.  

However, with three Northern Spirit players plus 

myself all playing domestic cricket throughout the 

summer, it often meant we were not available for 

most of the club season. This meant 12-to-16-year-old 

players from the Reserve Women’s team were 

required to fill in (with all of these players fresh out of 

the U16 Girls grade). So I was very proud of how our 

young’ns and the squad were able to adapt, take the 

challenge head-on and make the most of their 

opportunities playing in the premier grade. 

Our focus this season was to develop and provide opportunities to contribute, make mistakes, learn 

and make improvements, no matter how big or small, every single game. This way the team was 

able to play with freedom and enjoyment without the pressure of results. 

In summary here are some of our strengths and highlights that were celebrated throughout the 

season plus our weaknesses to improve on going forward. 

Strengths & Highlights: 

• Tetiare Mataora’s return to the side playing the 

crucial roles of vice-captain and captain throughout the 

season. She did a fantastic job guiding a young side. 

Teti also took on the role of opening batsman and 

showed significant improvement by the end of the 

season. I look forward to seeing her truly own the 

opening spot next season, and to continue to grow as a 

leader. 

• Carol Agafili’s immense improvement in only her 

second season of club cricket has been outstanding. 

She was awarded the Premier Women’s MVP and sits 7th in the overall Auckland Cricket 

Women’s MVP ladder. Her quick progress and individual success was on the back of a lot of 

hard work with extra net sessions, already demonstrating her top-class work ethic, attitude, 

and willingness to learn. I look forward to her debuting on the domestic stage in the near 

future! 

Youngsters, Carol Agafili and Cordelia Gallagher 

Tetiare Mataora showing her power! 



• Eimear Richardson’s 50-ball 92 against Takapuna and 72-

ball 97 against Auckland University. So very close to 

bringing up two tons with these outstanding opening 

knocks where she played all around the ground with slog-

sweeps, paddles, and scoops causing headaches for 

opposition bowling attacks.  

• Caitlin Hakeagatoa showed consistent performances with 

the ball as a genuine outswing bowler. Despite not taking regular wickets herself, Caitlin 

created a lot of dot-ball pressure that contributed to wickets at the other end. This 

consistency was recognised by Auckland selectors at the ACA Districts tournament where 

she represented Manukau and earned a well-deserved spot in the Auckland U19 Women’s 

team who ended up champions at the national tournament. 

• Barrington Rowland and Maia Lewis both contributed in the coaching department 

throughout the season. Barrington was involved more in the pre-season build-up and Maia 

in the pre-Xmas competition. It was fantastic to have both coaches involved and hopefully, 

we will have their knowledge and expertise on a more consistent basis in the 2021/22 

season. 

• Jaimie Veale’s first season with Papatoetoe has been a standout one after taking several 

seasons off since playing for Central-West. Joined halfway through the season playing eight 

matches and racking up 11 wickets taking three 3-fers along the way with best figures of 

4/12 against Howick Pakuranga.  

Weaknesses & Improvements: 

• Batting. Our team averaged 80 in the T20 competition and 121 in the One Day competition 

with team scores ranging from 36 to 235. This will be a huge focus for us next season by 

strengthening our basic batting fundamentals and reiterating the art of balancing discipline, 

strike-rotation, and power-hitting! This will hopefully build more depth in our batting order 

and improve our ability to bat for longer periods. 

• Mindset. We need to keep improving in this area in the women’s space by reiterating the 

importance of positive self-talk, body language, mindset, and self-belief. This in turn will help 

improve our overall team culture too!  

• Fitness and fielding. Improving our overall fitness levels will ensure we stay focused, active 

and energised throughout our fielding innings 

so that we give ourselves the best chance of 

taking crucial opportunities. More fielding drills 

off the bat and outdoors will also help improve 

our skills, anticipation and awareness.  

• Tactics and situational awareness. Our bowling 

attack was definitely our team’s strength but as 

a bowling unit at times, we lacked clarity 

around our plans and the ability to execute 

them (e.g. bowling a simple plan to get hit on 

the off-side to force batsman to risk playing 

across the line). Same goes with our batting 

plans and situational awareness (e.g. simple 

plan to spin, getting out at crucial times etc.) 

which can be improved through more open-wicket scenarios. 

The team on the last match of the season! 

Eimear Richardson scoops one! 



• Consistent wicket-keeper. Unfortunately, we were without experienced wicket-keeper Lia 

Bourne so this role was shared around the team with Davinya Lulia being the stand-out in 

Lia’s absence as she had good hands and a great attitude. Next season, we will need to work 

on continuing to develop Davinya (if she is keen) as a future wicket-keeper/batter in our 

Premier side.  

Thanks Garry, Barrington, and Maia for all the invaluable coaching you provided throughout the 

season, and to the Club for its continual support and to all the girls (and parents) for being so patient 

and understanding in what was a very challenging season for the Premier Women. 

We look forward to continuing to develop and improve into the 2021/22 season! 

Regina Lilii 

Premier Women’s Captain 

Premier Women Batting 
 

Player Mat Inn NO 100s 50s 4s 6s HS Runs Ave BF 

Regina Lilii 11 11 2 0 3 24 1 80* 372 41.33 526 

Eimear Richardson 4 4 0 0 2 31 1 97 202 50.5 149 

Carol Agafili 19 18 0 0 0 23 3 38 197 10.94 184 

Tetiare Mataora 15 15 1 0 0 25 0 43 173 12.36 321 

Meddy Hyde 7 7 0 0 1 16 4 61 124 17.71 126 

Caitlin Hakeagatoa 15 14 1 0 0 12 0 25 105 8.08 164 

Tailor Maika 15 15 2 0 0 5 1 18 74 5.69 124 

Helen Semau 15 15 3 0 0 5 0 16 51 4.25 87 

Tessa Hickson 2 2 0 0 0 4 0 40 44 22 68 

Charlotte Sarsfield 6 6 2 0 0 2 0 29* 43 10.75 112 

Cordelia Gallagher 11 11 1 0 0 1 0 20 38 3.8 131 

Davinya Lulia 11 11 0 0 0 1 0 9 31 2.82 87 

Kiri Anderson 7 6 1 0 0 2 0 11 29 5.8 56 

Cynthia Rita Lilii 2 2 0 0 0 1 0 12 20 10 98 

Pam Yates 1 1 1 0 0 0 0 18* 18 - 46 

Angite Ruarau 3 3 0 0 0 1 0 11 18 6 25 

Jaimie Veale 5 3 1 0 0 1 0 13* 18 9 45 



Raniya Buksh 10 6 1 0 0 0 0 7* 17 3.4 51 

Dayle Anderson 5 4 2 0 0 2 0 13 16 8 36 

 
 

Premier Women Bowling 

Player Mat BB M R W 5WI 10WM BBI 

Carol Agafili 19 369 2 328 14 0 0 2/6 

Caitlin Hakeagatoa 15 258 2 212 9 0 0 2/17 

Regina Lilii 11 210 0 149 8 0 0 4/14 

Helen Semau 15 318 0 294 8 0 0 2/5 

Jaimie Veale 5 110 0 92 5 0 0 4/12 

Meddy Hyde 7 246 2 173 5 0 0 2/45 

Hannah Burns 5 88 0 84 4 0 0 2/18 

Eimear Richardson 4 144 1 88 4 0 0 2/58 

Tetiare Mataora 15 93 0 103 4 0 0 3/18 

Charlotte Sarsfield 6 186 1 156 4 0 0 2/48 

Jaimie Veale 1 24 0 26 3 0 0 3/26 

Megan Pearson 5 45 0 37 3 0 0 3/33 

Jamie Veale 2 108 2 56 3 0 0 3/30 

Angalenna Vendt-Utakea 3 24 0 35 2 0 0 2/8 

Jonika Farnell 5 51 0 63 2 0 0 1/20 

Kiri Anderson 7 78 1 89 2 0 0 1/13 

Raniya Buksh 10 109 0 137 2 0 0 1/13 

Tailor Maika 15 18 0 28 1 0 0 1/28 

Dayle Anderson 5 88 1 86 1 0 0 1/17 

 



Premier Men Reserves Report 

If this season had to be described in one word it would be 
“Rollercoaster”.  Pre-Christmas the team had only lost 2 games; one of 
those being a narrow one run first innings loss to North Shore. This 
made for one of the most successful starts to a season we have had in 
recent years. Unfortunately we weren't quite able to carry this 
momentum into the later stages of the season, despite making the 
semi-finals of both the One day and T20 formats and finishing middle 
table of the Two-Day competition. 
 
There were a number of standout individual performances throughout 
the season. Prabjyot Rehal had an outstanding all round season scoring 
a hundred, taking four 5+ wicket bags and leading the wicket tally with a mammoth 47 wickets. The 
opening pair of Shane Setia and Ritap both had successful seasons with the bat, Ritap scoring five 
50+ scores which led to his selection in the premier side.  
 

Overall I really think the team developed a 
culture that everyone enjoyed playing cricket 
together regardless of the result. One of the 
better seasons the Reserves said has had since 
my time being a part of the team and I can 
only see good things coming from this team. 
Exciting times ahead as the team pushes its 
case for a championship in the coming 
seasons.  
 

Jack Shimmin 
Premier Reserve Men’s Captain 
 

Premier Reserve Men Batting 

Player Mat Inn NO 100s 50s 4s 6s 

Navi Deol 15 16 1 0 3 48 4 

Ritapraj Gill 13 13 2 0 4 29 7 

Prabjyot Rehal 18 17 2 1 0 38 2 

Jack Shimmin 17 14 7 0 3 19 17 

James Simmons 17 19 2 0 0 33 3 

Arnie Yugaraja 7 7 0 0 3 25 11 

Shane Setia 5 5 1 1 1 26 5 

Pratik Lawande 9 7 1 0 1 16 1 

Stuart Money 2 3 1 0 1 19 1 

Jack Shimmin accepting the 
Hunt Cup for the Best Club 

Side. 

Premier & Reserve Men at home. 



Rahul Banerjee 5 6 0 0 0 10 0 

Kamal Yadav 10 9 1 0 0 7 1 

Sukhdev Sukh 10 9 1 0 0 4 0 

Navdeep Aujla 1 1 1 0 1 7 0 

Dilpreet Singh 3 3 0 0 1 8 0 

Rihan Sayed 1 1 0 0 1 3 2 

Sukhdev Singh 1 1 0 0 1 6 0 

Vijay Soma 2 1 0 0 0 7 0 

Navi Deol 2 2 0 0 0 1 0 

Ronnie Singh 16 10 4 0 0 1 1 

 

Premier Reserve Men Bowling 

Player Mat BB M R W 5WI 10WM BBI 

Prabjyot Rehal 18 939 24 639 41 3 0 7/39 

Jack Shimmin 17 878 18 549 28 1 0 5/31 

Ronnie Singh 16 552 8 405 15 0 0 4/28 

Pratik Lawande 9 427 11 278 11 1 0 5/36 

Avnit Prasad 3 318 11 158 8 0 0 4/25 

Rohan Modak 2 216 5 114 7 0 0 3/12 

Rihan Sayed 4 258 5 162 7 0 0 3/59 

Arnie Yugaraja 7 253 6 175 5 0 0 2/16 

Navi Deol 15 462 8 254 5 0 0 2/29 

Stuart Money 2 78 1 39 3 0 0 2/13 

Yatin Vijan 4 156 2 112 3 0 0 3/29 

Sukhjap Singh 9 254 2 193 3 0 0 1/13 

Navi Deol 2 24 0 15 2 0 0 2/15 



Tannin ross 

Khurana 

1 24 0 17 2 0 0 2/17 

Pahuldeep Saini 1 36 0 46 2 0 0 2/46 

 

Premier Women Reserves Report 

The Women’s Reserves team had a very good season with many of the girls playing in the women’s 

grade for the first time after moving up from the Under 16s. Some of the girls even played in the 

Women’s Premier team and were not out of their depth.  

 

The team started off with a bumpy ride but it was evident that when the team was at full strength 

they we able to match it with the best teams.  The team has a great mix of experience and youth 

with a few of the girls likely to go on to the Premier side in the near future.  

 

A few of the key strengths of the team was our team spirit, from training session to game day, and 

their attendance and attitude was always high.  Team captain, Nickie Maro, said “the growth, team 

bonding, and performance of the individuals and the team reached a level I never expected!”  This is 

great to hear from a seasoned player and captain.  

 

The team was lucky to have their own umpire and 

scorer for each game, with many other parents 

stepping in also.  We really want to thank all of the 

parents, not enough can be said to thank them for their 

commitment to the team, training, and games.   

 

The girls all have a few areas to work on during the off 

season and are looking forward to winter training with 

Gee. 

 

Roydon  
Coach/Manager/Umpire 

 

 

 

 

Kiri Anderson – Reserve 
Women’s MVP 

Megan Pearson accepting the 
Rose Henare Cup for the Most 

Improved/Promising Player 

Reserve Women & family 



 

Premier Women Reserve Batting 
Player Mat Inn NO 100s 50s 4s 6s HS Runs Ave BF SR 

Mirioni Rivaia  12 9 2 0 1 23 1 95 195 27.86 251 77.69 

Megan Pearson  10 9 3 0 1 18 0 51* 149 24.83 143 104.2 

Cordelia 

Gallagher  10 10 0 0 0 14 0 34 139 13.9 196 70.92 

Kiri Anderson  10 9 3 0 0 15 0 35 126 21 120 105 

Raniya Buksh 10 9 1 0 0 11 0 33 111 13.88 189 58.73 

Hannah Burns 5 4 2 0 0 9 1 40* 78 39 109 71.56 

Dayle Anderson  11 9 2 0 0 3 1 19 58 8.29 76 76.32 

Angalenna 

Vendt-Utakea  9 7 1 0 0 4 0 20 37 6.17 80 46.25 

Nickie Maro  12 6 2 0 0 4 0 12* 33 8.25 58 56.9 

Ananya Sharma  5 4 0 0 0 0 0 10 20 5 59 33.9 

Taryn Slee  6 3 2 0 0 3 0 20* 20 20 21 95.24 

Jonika Farnell  8 4 2 0 0 0 0 8 18 9 66 22.73 

Temaana Paulo  1 1 0 0 0 1 0 9 9 9 9 100 

Siupeli 

Fakatava 1 1 0 0 0 1 0 8 8 8 21 38.1 

Ti William  1 1 0 0 0 1 0 7 7 7 7 100 

Lou  1 1 1 0 0 0 0 4* 4 - 16 25 

Kamayani Jolly  3 3 1 0 0 0 0 2* 2 1 25 8 

Carol Agafili  1 1 0 0 0 0 0 2 2 2 4 50 

 

Premier Women Reserve Bowling 

Player Mat BB M R W 5WI 10WM BBI 

Kiri Anderson  10 182 1 181 13 0 0 4/20 

Raniya Buksh 10 166 0 127 8 0 0 2/14 

Mirioni Rivaia  12 219 4 149 8 0 0 2/25 

Dayle Anderson  11 174 2 143 6 0 0 2/21 

Jonika Farnell  8 84 0 91 4 0 0 2/4 

Nickie Maro  12 54 0 55 3 0 0 2/27 

Kamayani Jolly  3 24 0 13 2 0 0 1/3 

Angalenna Vendt-Utakea  9 54 0 70 2 0 0 1/10 

Cordelia Gallagher  10 95 0 86 2 0 0 1/11 

Ananya Sharma  5 48 0 44 1 0 0 1/5 

Megan Pearson  10 96 0 97 1 0 0 1/19 

Carol Agafili  1 12 0 29 0 0 0 0/29 

https://www.crichq.com/players/2656974
https://www.crichq.com/players/2976101
https://www.crichq.com/players/653164
https://www.crichq.com/players/653164
https://www.crichq.com/players/2590846
https://www.crichq.com/players/2884520
https://www.crichq.com/players/2884592
https://www.crichq.com/players/2884085
https://www.crichq.com/players/3102617
https://www.crichq.com/players/3102617
https://www.crichq.com/players/3088151
https://www.crichq.com/players/3099150
https://www.crichq.com/players/3088121
https://www.crichq.com/players/2753642
https://www.crichq.com/players/3126835
https://www.crichq.com/players/2899974
https://www.crichq.com/players/2899974
https://www.crichq.com/players/3223979
https://www.crichq.com/players/3223991
https://www.crichq.com/players/2887501
https://www.crichq.com/players/3103524
https://www.crichq.com/players/2590846
https://www.crichq.com/players/2884520
https://www.crichq.com/players/2656974
https://www.crichq.com/players/2884085
https://www.crichq.com/players/2753642
https://www.crichq.com/players/3088151
https://www.crichq.com/players/2887501
https://www.crichq.com/players/3102617
https://www.crichq.com/players/653164
https://www.crichq.com/players/3099150
https://www.crichq.com/players/2976101
https://www.crichq.com/players/3103524


Heitonga Fakatava  1 6 0 7 0 0 0 0/7 

Siupeli Fakatava  1 12 0 11 0 0 0 0/11 

Hannah Burns 5 54 1 24 0 0 0 0/3 

 

Junior Club Report 

The junior section of the club consisted of seven junior teams (six boys and one girls team): 

● U15 Academy team managed by Vik Virdi 

● U13/U15 Young guns team managed by Samir Kapania 

● U12 Avengers team managed by Deborah Bland (won the U12 T20 Blue grade) 

● U11 Plummer team managed by Toni and Marcus Driller 

● U10 Istead team managed by Guru Kandola 

● U10 Clark team managed by Satwant Grewal 

● U16 girls Lilii coach and managed by Amit Sharma and David Pratt 

 

Sadly, two girl’s teams were lost from the previous season, but on a positive note the number of 

boys teams had increased by two. Deborah Bland was hired part-time to help Garry Wood with the 

organisation of the juniors.  

 

 

The above teams were coached by coaches provided by the Club and each junior had the option to 

attend the skill clinics run by Barrington Rowland (Head Coach) for an extra cost on Wednesdays.  

The skill clinics were very popular with approximately 25 boys attending on Wednesday sessions. 

Barrington Rowland taking a Weds Batting Clinic Stephen Money taking a Wicket-keeping Clinic 

School Holiday Program with the Under 11 year-olds 

https://www.crichq.com/players/2715607
https://www.crichq.com/players/2899974
https://www.crichq.com/players/2884592


Thank you to all the coaches that helped coach our juniors: Regina Lilii, Barrington Rowland, Rihan 

Sayed, Josh Plummer, Daman Bhatti, Tetiare Mataora, Carol Agafili and Ritap Gill. 

Sprites cricket for those new to cricket and aged 5 to 9 years was run on a Friday from 4.30 - 5.30 pm 

with approximately 35 registered.  The sprites were introduced to basic cricket skills over the season.  

Highlights included Luke Istead dressing up as Santa for the Sprites Christmas party, match days and 

the Easter egg hunt at the end of the season. A big thank you to Carol Agafili, Tetiare Mataora and 

Rihan Sayed who coached the Sprites on Fridays.  

The junior club also hosted umpiring and coaching sessions for parents; promoted cricket and sent 

coaches into many of the local schools including Papatoetoe Intermediate, Ormiston Junior College, 

Redoubt North, St Josephs, McAuley etc.; ran Have-a-go days, Yeah girls and zone competitions for 

the local schools and ran successful free holiday programmes for children aged 5 - 17 years in the 

July and October holidays.   

Highlights for the season included: the U12 Avengers 

team winning their post-xmas grade and being the 

flag-bearers at the T20 match at Eden Park when the 

Black Caps played Bangladesh. Also the U15 team 

managed by Vik Virdi winning both midweek and 

Saturday T20 competitions.  

The goals for next year include continuing to grow 

the number of juniors at the club, with a special focus 

on increasing the number of girls playing and sprites and also developing quality and reliable 

coaches to help develop the juniors at Papatoetoe.  

A big thank you to the Managers of the teams and also those who helped score and umpire, we 

couldn’t do it without you! 

Manager’s report U10 Clark team by Satwant Grewal 

The U10 Clark team had big changes to it over the season 

with it being split after Christmas to form two teams: the 

U10 Clark and the new U10 Istead team.  The original Clark 

team was a mix of boys who had already played a season of 

hard ball and boys who were new to hard ball.  After Xmas 

the boys new to cricket formed the U10 Clark team and the 

more experienced boys played in the U10 Istead team. This 

split allowed the boys to play more cricket and try new 

things.  The Clark boys played with full confidence and 

enjoyed their games, which is the main thing at this age.  In 

the post-Xmas competition they played a total of 5 games 

and had two wins, two loses and one draw.  Overall a 

successful year for us.  



Manager’s report U10 Istead team by Guru 

Kandola 

I, Guru had the privilege to coach/manage the 

Istead team.  Most of the kids were totally 

new to leather ball cricket.  But they have built 

up confidence throughout the season and we 

were able to give good fight backs to top 

teams. Kids have learned a lot during this season which will help them for next season and I believe 

these kids will start to deliver good results next year.  

Manager’s report U11 Plummer team by Marcus Driller 

The Plummer U11 team was a newly formed team this 

season. The team was made up of a few boys who had been 

playing cricket for a few seasons, and some boys who were 

playing in their very first season of cricket. The first few 

games saw the boys suffer some big defeats, but as the 

season went on the skills really improved and we ended the 

season on a high note by winning the last two games. Some 

of the highlights of the season included the real 

development of Aiden Narayan’s bowling (named Most Improved Player), Malachi Driller’s run outs 

from behind the keeper (named MVP) and the great all round skills and teamwork shown by Zawair 

Khan (named Coach’s Choice). Most important though was the attitude and sportsmanship shown 

throughout the season by the entire team. A huge thanks to Shabnam Sharifi for scoring nearly every 

match and Alison Narayan for her constant support of the team. 

Manager’s report U12 Avengers team by Deborah Bland 

This team has played together for three seasons, and the 

improvement and development of skills in all the players in this team 

was apparent this season.  Each player had the chance to Captain the 

team as well as try out all areas of the game: opening the 

batting/bowling, wicket keeping etc.  Each boy in the team was 

dedicated to improving themselves and it was very rare to not have a 

full team at team training. Due to their efforts, they ended up 

winning the U12 T20 Blue grade.  Well-done boys! A special thank you 

to Prem Bahal for umpiring every match and Harpreet Kaur and 

Rizwana Khan for scoring the matches.   

Manager’s report U13 & U15 Young Guns team by Deborah Bland 

This team has played together now for a number of seasons and is 

managed and coached by Samir Kapania.  It has a supportive 

group of parents including Raj Sharma who helps Samir run the 

team. Prior to Christmas, they played in the U13 competition and 

U15 competition after Christmas.  Some standouts in the team are 

Saket Kapania who took the most wickets and catches and 

Pratyush Khatiwada who gives 100% in all the games and training 

sessions and sets the example for an ideal player on or off the field.  

 



Manager’s report U15 team by Vik Virdi 

Year 2020-Transitional year for U15 

Congratulations to all the boys. What a year it was. We were lucky to have a full season after the 

lockdowns and weather played its part, where none of the games were washed out. In total U15 

played over 23 games, and finished no 1 in midweek T20 and Saturday T20’s.  

All of them played very good and solid cricket and showed great team spirit. As per individual 

performances, Pahul Singh finished with massive 600 runs in the season and best score of 92 runs in 

30 balls and is already playing in seniors in the second half. Hardil Singh became a good craftsman 

for spin bowling and took 34 wickets in the season with best figures 4/9. All the other players, Aaron 

600 runs, Austin 530, Robin 372, Mantej 279, and Robby 269 played their part. Most of these kids 

showed great commitment, along with club cricket they played college sports as well. As most of the 

boys will be playing college sports or men’s cricket from now onwards, I wish these boys best of luck 

for the future, also on behalf of all the parents, we want to thank Barry Rowland for his contribution, 

lucky to have you by our side. Special thanks to Garry Wood for making it a successful year, hopefully 

we will reap all the hard work from here. 

Wishing everyone good luck for 2021. 

Coach/Manager’s report U16 Lilii by David Pratt 

The 2020/21 season was an opportunity for the majority of 
the team to further develop their cricket skills from playing 
together for the past 2 seasons. 
 
With 6 of the team still eligible to play Under 13, results 
were always going to be hard to come by, so the focus was 
on player development, a rotating batting and bowling 
order and ensuring the girls were supportive of each other 
and keeping up the player enjoyment factor and a love for 
the game. 
 
Some of the girls were invited to play in the premier 
reserve team during the season, and 2 girls (Kamayani Jolly 

& Siupeli Fakatava) represented Manukau Districts U15. 
On the post-Christmas Auckland Cricket U16 table, Ananya Sharma was 4th for batting and 20th for 
bowling. Ananya was awarded the team MVP award. 
 
Most improved was awarded to Poppy Van Rensburg, and Coach/Manager award went to Siupeli 
Fakatava. 
 
We are looking forward to the 2021/22 season, the focus needs to be on squad depth and if possible 
on keeping the team together.  
  



 

OFFICE BEARERS 

PRESIDENTS  
1905 - 14 JW Summer 

1914 - 20 No Office 

1920 - 46 FM Waters 

1946 - 63 AA Swaffield   

1964 - 70 JA Swaffield   

1970 - 73 CA Smyth 

1973 - 77 KR Deas 

1977 - 81 RG Ronaldson   

1981 - 84 RF Shearer   

1984 - 86 DS Currie 

1986 - 93 H Plummer 

1993 - 00 DH Price 

2000 - 04 W Stamp   

2004 - 09 GB Troup 

2009 - 11 P O’Brien 

2011 – N Hurst 

  
PATRONS 
1905 – 09 No Record 

1928 – 31 AW Hall 

1931 – 36 WW Massey 

1936 - 47 CR Petrie 

1947 – 50 RM Waters 

1950 – 60 TR Smytherman   

1960 – 75 Dr HJA Colvin   

1975 – 88 RA Price 

1988 – 98 KR Deas 

1998 – RG Ronaldson   

 
SECRETARIES 
1905 - 09 No record   

1910 - 11 H Wills 

1911 – 12 J Stone 

1912 – 14 H Swaffield   

1914 – 20 No office   

1920 – 28 H Swaffield   

1928 – 31 W McFarland   

1931 – 40 JJ Valentine   

1940 – 60 JA Swaffield   

1960 – 64 IJ Ambler   

1964 – 66 TL Page 

1966 – 69 DS Currie    

…Secretaries 
cont. 

 
  

1969 – 71 PL Smales   

1971 – 74 WJ McCormick   

1974 – 77 DH Price   

1977 – 79 RJ Cambie   

1979 – 80 T Coysh 

1980 – 82 Mrs R Weir   

1982 – 84 Mrs CJ Jordan   

1984 – 86 IH Plummer   

1986 – 87 Mrs R Conner   

1987 – 90 J Crocker   

1990 – 91 DA Boyd 

1991 – 95 Mrs A Campbell   

1995 – 97 Mrs R Weir   

1997 – 98 Ms K Young   

1998 – 99 Mrs J Light   

1999 – 00 Mrs R Weir   

2000 – 01 Mrs W Mills   

2001 – 02 T Davis 

2002 – 03 L Wallbank   

2003 – 04 T Fell 

2004 – 05 C Edwards   

2005 – 06 S Patel 

2006 – 09 A Clarke 

2009 -  18 MI Spiers  

2018 - R Lilii 

 
CLUB CAPTAINS   
1905 - 44 D Burnside 

1944 - 46 R McCormick 

1946 - 47 EG Boggs 

1947 - 49 LB Goodall 

1949 - 50 CC Humphries   

1950 - 52 A Holmes   

1952 - 55 RG Ronaldson   

1955 - 57 JH Elliott 

1957 - 61 RG Ronaldson   

1961 - 62 CM Frazer 

1962 - 63 JA Swaffield   

1963 - 64 ER Tovey 

1964 - 65 CR Williams   

1965 - 66 SG Gedye 

1966 - 67 TE McNabb 

1967 - 69 JF Oetegenn   



…Club 
Captains 
cont.  

 

1970 - 73 I H Plummer 

1973 - 74 N V Burnside   

1974 - 75 DS Currie 

1975 - 76 G Rowsell 

1976 - 77 NV Burnside   

1977 - 78 M Schrafft 

1978 - 81 DH Price 

1981 - 82 NV Burnside   

1982 - 83 M Rowsell 

1983 - 85 FW Stamp 

1985 - 86 C Murphy   

1986 - 91 N Hurst    

 1991 - 93 R Norton  

1993 - 95 T Galloway 

1995 - 96 P Sentch   

1996 - 97 N Hurst    

1997 - 99 Castles   

1999 - 01 M Switzer 

 
TREASURERS 
1905 - 09 No record 

1909 - 11 H Wills 

1911 - 12 J Stone 

1912 - 14 H Swaffield   

1914 - 20 No Office 

1920 - 34 EH Burnside   

1934 - 56 EG Gray 

1956 - 57 R Bayley 

1957 - 58 JA Swaffield   

1958 - 59 JH Price 

1959 - 60 RM Harris   

1960 - 61 MJ Washer   

1961 - 62 KF Parrish   

1962 - 63 C Chisolm 

1963 - 65 GH Green 

1965 - 66 T Papesch 

1966 - 68 RM Harris   

1968 - 70 GW Ralph 

1970 - 73 RJ Muff 

1971 - 73 SL Watt 

1973 - 74 DS Currie   

1974 - 78 RR Price 

1978 - 80 RJ Cambie   

1980 - 81 M Sanders 

Treasurers 
cont.  

 

1981 - 84 DH Price 

1984 - 88 RR Price 

1988 - 91 DH Price 

1991 - 93 P Seagar 

1993 - 94 G Patten 

1994 - 95 D Price 

1995 - 96 S Lynch 

1996 - 98 S Wickett 

1999 - 00 W McBride 

2000 - 01 C Edwards 

2001 - 02 S Curran 

2002 - 05 B Jago   

2005 - 06 P O’Brien 

2006 - 07 N Screen 

2007 - 09 A Clarke 

2009 - 10 A Brookland   

2010 - 11 P O’Brien 

2011 - 12 P Chhiba   

2012 – 18 
2018 - 20 

SJ Poole 
G Wood 

2020 -  L Rewcastle 

  
MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE CHAIRPERSON  
1906 - 60 Club Captain   

1960 - 62 R Shearer 

1962 - 66 K Deas   

1966 - 67 M Bay   

1967 - 69 A Timpson 

1969 - 73 D Currie 

1973 - 76 N Burnside   

1976 - 80 W Apps   

1981 - 85 I Burnside   

1985 - 86 K Wallis 

1986 - 88 I Plummer 

1988 - 91 W Stamp 

1991 - 92 D Price 

1992 - 94 W Stamp 

1994 - 95 R Jacobsen   

1995 - 97 T Galloway   

1997 - 98 C Ross   

1998 - 00 S Wickett 

2000 - 01 C Ross   

2001 - 04 C Edwards 

2004 - 06 GB Troup 

2006 - 07 B Plummer 



..Chairperson 
cont.  

 

2007 - 08 T Cassin 

2008 - 09 P O’Brien 

2009 - 11 T Cassin 

2011 - 12 N Joll  

2012 - 20 P Boyd 

2020 -  L Rewcastle  

 

SENIOR CAPTAINS 
1947 – 48 R A Price 

1949 – 50 J Elliott 

1950 – 51 JW Carroll   

1951 – 54 KR Deas 

1954 – 61 RN Farman 

1961 - 63 KF Parish 

1963 – 65 KR Deas 

1965 – 66 RN Farman 

1966 – 70 AC Timpson   

1970 – 72 RM Harris 

1972 – 73 RN Farman 

1973 – 74 R Verrall 

1974 – 75 D McKelvie 

1975 – 80 NV Burnside   

1981 – 84 ATR Hellaby   

1984 – 86 L Rewcastle   

1986 – 90 ATR Hellaby   

1990 – 93 M Bradley 

1993 – 95 S Peterson 

1995 – 96 M Bradley 

1996 – 01 N Ronaldson   

2001 – 08 S Singe   

2009 – 13 G Shaw   

2013 – 14 Stu Money   

2014 – 15 B Singh   

2015 – 18 
2018 – 19 
2019 - 20 

Stu Money   
L Clark 
N Aujla 

2020 - Ste Money/J 
Plummer 

 
 

  



MOST RUNS 
 

Year Player Runs 

1952-53 K Deas 389 

1953-54 J Elliott 411 

1954-55 R Harris 448 

1955-56 R Ward 403 

1956-57 S Gedye 416 

1957-58 S Gedye 544 

1958-59 F Wedlake 459 

1959-60 K Parish 588 

1960-61 K Parish 632 

1961-62 R Harris 632 

1962-63 K Hastings 614 

1963-64 R Harris 552 

1964-65 N Harford 481 

1965-66 S Gedye 594 

1966-67 S Gedye 610 

1967-68 S Gedye 690 

1968-69 R Harris 778 

1969-70 R Harris 542 

1970-71 S Gedye 628 

1971-72 A Harris 670 

1972-73 G Peach 554 

1973-74 R Verrall 473 

1974-75 F King 432 

1975-76 B Bellamy 485 

1975-76 D Sullivan 485 

1976-77 G Laughton 543 

1977-78 N Burnside 503 

1978-79 L Rewcastle 609 

1979-80 N Burnside 357 

1980-81 S Poole 499 

1981-82 S Poole 495 

1982-83 N Burnside 357 

1983-84 B Athey 785 

1984-85 A Jones 665 

1985-86 R Williams 892 

1986-87 S Poole 676 

Year Player Runs 

1987-88 M Bradley 606 

1988-89 N Burnside 661 

1989-90 N Burnside 825 

1990-91 T Galloway 773 

1991-92 S Petersen 938 

1992-93 D Boyd 1241 

1993-94 M Bradley 850 

1994-95 S Petersen 799 

1995-96 G Hough 681 

1996-97 R Bates 744 

1997-98 L Clark 562 

1998-99 S Singe 595 

1999-00 E Jacobsen 664 

2000-01 C Boroughs 830 

2001-02 R Bates 621 

2002-03 R Rolls 634 

2003-04 C Boroughs 695 

2004-05 S Poole 644 

2005-06 S Singe 890 

2006-07 C Spearman 809 

2007-08 M Horne 701 

2008-09 S Singe 951 

2009-10 DR Sarvajith 782 

2010-11 G Shaw 567 

2011-12 S Singe 867 

2012-13 R Rajagopal 688 

2013-14 A Sohal 742 

2014-15 L Istead 626 

2015-16 O Pringle 1034 

2016-17 N Jagota 914 

2017-18 L Clark 815 

2018-19 J Plummer 683 

2019 -20 J Plummer 805 

2020 – 21 B Rowland 1076 

 

  

 

 

 

 



MOST WICKETS 
 

Year Player Wickets 

1952-53 R Shearer 47 

1953-54 J Gabbetis 43 

1954-55 J Price 55 

1955-56 R Shearer 39 

1956-57 B Bodle 34 

1957-58 J Price 61 

1958-59 B Bodle 38 

1959-60 J Elliott 48 

1960-61 D McKelvie 51 

1961-62 P Havill 43 

1962-63 K Payne 63 

1963-64 E Hope 50 

1964-65 E Bodle 49 

1965-66 B Nelson 49 

1966-67 A Timpson 58 

1967-68 A Timpson 50 

1968-69 A Timpson 68 

1969-70 S Kipa 92 

1970-71 A Timpson 43 

1971-72 Y Pollard 46 

1972-73 C Stringer 39 

1973-74 B Norgate 53 

1974-75 R Cunis 52 

1975-76 G Troup 60 

1975-76 R Cambie 61 

1976-77 R Cambie 57 

1977-78 L Gibbs 54 

1978-79 T Reidy 47 

1979-80 M Irving 37 

1980-81 G Peach 44 

1981-82 N Hurst 37 

1982-83 G McNeilage 38 

1983-84 T McGowan 38 

1984-85 A Rewcastle 39 

1985-86 J Pernham 42 

1986-87 T Hellaby 61 

1987-88 M Plummer 31 

1988-89 N Hurst 39 

1989-90 G McNeilage 50 

1990-91 S Bell 43 

1991-92 N Ronaldson 64 

1992-93 N Ronaldson 63 

1993-94 V Soma 47 

1994-95 J Graham 37 

1995-96 C Castles 44 

1996-97 J Graham 49 

1997-98 N Ronaldson 61 

1998-99 N Ronaldson 73 

1999-00 N Ronaldson 57 

2000-01 N Ronaldson 52 

2001-02 N Ronaldson 47 

2002-03 G Wood 44 

2003-04 O Parkin 44 

2004-05 L Elliott 35 

2005-06 J Graham 49 

2006-07 B Singh 55 

2007-08 B Singh 51 

2008-09 B Singh 50 

2009-10 K McDonald/D 
McMurchy 

40 

2010-11 G Singh 40 

2011-12 I Sodhi 43 

2012-13 G Singh 46 

2013-14 N Aujla 37 

2014-15 D McMurchy 44 

2015-16 N. Aujla 41 

2016-17 N. Aujla 44 

2017-18 B Singh 55 

2018-19 B Singh/L Telea 23 

2019-20 R Kapoor 30 

2020-21 P Rehal 42 

 

  



REPRESENTATIVES HONOURS BOARD 

MEN 
 

NEW ZEALAND     
 

1958-59 R M Harris 

1963-65 S G Gedye 

1968-73 R S Cunis 

1976, 79 -83, 85-86 G B Troup 

1990-93 J G Wright 

 

NEW ZEALAND U19 
 

1983 M Plummer 

2000 G Shaw 

2012 I Sodhi 

2013 K Jamieson 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

AUCKLAND   
 

1947-8, 59-61 KR Deas 

1955-67, 69-74 RM Harris 

1956-57 E Dunn 

1956-65 SG Gedye 

1957-60 RN Farnam 

1958-59 B Bodle 

1960-64 E Tovey 

1963-67 NS Harford 

1968-71 RE Sutton 

1968-74 RS Cunis 

1974-88 GB Troup 

1979-80 LJ Rewcastle 

1979-89 T Hellaby 

1989 M Bradley 

1990-93 JG Wright 

1990-97 S Petersen 

1993-94 B Oxenham 

2002-11 G Shaw 

2003-04 S Singe 

2004-10 L Shaw 

2008-09 C Munro 

2009-14 B Singh 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

NORTH ISLAND  
 

1959 R M Harris   

1978 GB Troup 



 

WOMEN 

 

NEW ZEALAND 
 

1987-90 I Jagersma   

1990 K McDonald   

1991 Y Kainuku 

1998-02 K Ramel 

1996-07 R Rolls 

2013 H Huddleston   

 

NEW ZEALAND 
MAORI 
SECONDARLY 
SCHOOL GIRLS 

 

2021 K Anderson 

2021 D Anderson 

 

 

NORTH ISLAND 
 

1999 S Wilson 

1994 L Harford 

2000 R Rolls 

2000 K Ramel 

2006 H Huddleston 

 

AUCKLAND 
 

1969-70 K Bodle 

1969-70, 74-76, 
82 

N Schollum 

1968-83 F Hedges 

1970-73 Y Pollard 

1971-74 M Spittal 

1974 D Hedges 

1975-77 J McKenzie 

1979 D Cobb 

1979-81 L Webber 

1982-83 D Gordon 

1982-83 K Molloy 

1984-88 L Birkenhead 

1984-91 Y Kainuku 

1985-87 F Deas 

1985-90 W Munro 

1987-88, 93-95 S Wilson 

1988-89 K Hamilton 

1988-90 K McDonald 

1993-02 K Ramel 

1993-95 L Harford 

1993-98 K Young 

1999-08 R Rolls 

1996-98, 12-13 P Gruber 

1998-99 M Tunupopo 

1998-03 A Soma 

1998-00 D Mowlem 

2005-13 M Tremaine 

2005-08 P Mistry 

2005-11 W Horneman 

2009-14 H Huddleston 

2012-14 A Kelly 

2016 -  R Lilii 

2016-17 F Vaelua 

   



Obituaries 

 
Basil Bell 
 
Basil Bell came to Papatoetoe in mid 1980s and played for Presidents “Greys” team. His two 
sons Famon and Sean also played for the club. Basil and wife Pam toured with the 
Papatoetoe Golden Oldies team to Brisbane in 1988. Earlier in his cricket career Basil had 
opened the batting with Glen Turner for the Albion club in Dunedin. Basil was a great club 
man and had many friends among the mature membership of our club. 
 
 

Andrew Crocker 
 
Andrew Crocker played as a younger member of the club in the 1980s when his father, John 
Crocker was Secretary of the club and continued as a supporter of the club after moving into 
Kohimarama and recently they both attended the John Wright luncheon. Andrew was a 
passionate cricketer and coached his two sons Haydn and Matthew through the schoolboy 
grades at University Cricket Club while also playing himself. 
 
Andrew had many friends at the Papatoetoe club and also had a successful career as CEO 
of Ngati Whatua Property and it was a shock to all to lose Andrew at the age of 49. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

Club Registrations 

 

  



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

   

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

Junior Prizegiving 

 

 

 

 

Premier Men 

 

 


